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October 27, 2022
Sandra L. Thompson

Director, Federal Housing Finance Agency

Constitution Center

400 7th Street, SW

Washington D.C. 20219

Dear Ms. Thompson,

Thank you for the opportunity to submit feedback on the Federal Home Loan Bank (FHLB) System as part of FHFA’s comprehensive review process.  Neighborhood Housing Services of Baltimore (NHS) is a CDFI member of the FHLB Atlanta.  NHS is the largest non-profit source of down payment assistance loans in Baltimore having deployed over $13 million over the past five years.  These loans are typically 0% interest with all payments deferred until future property transfer or refinance.  NHS also provides first mortgage loans through correspondent lending relationships for qualified mortgages, and we also portfolio a small number of non-qualified mortgages to support low-income first-time home buyers.  NHS is one of the largest for sale acquisition rehab non-profits in Baltimore.  Our comments are based on our perspective as a CDFI member and developer.

One of the biggest challenges faced by CDFIs is affordable long-term capital.  Part of the role of the FHLB system is to ensure liquidity throughout the finance systems by providing affordable capital to financial institutions allowing for additional lending into the community.  To date, very few CDFIs have successfully accessed capital through the FHLB system.  The primary barriers encountered are the valuation of assets, the FHLB view of mortgages in subordinate positions, and administrative requirements.  Additionally, the position of the FHLB regarding the UCC Financing Statement limits the ability of CDFIs to access capital from additional sources.  Unlike depository institutions, CDFIs do not have access to capital through deposits.  As a result, it is typical for CDFIs to utilize multiple funding sources.  Providing additional flexibility regarding the UCC filing could allow CDFIs better flexibility in accessing capital.
There are some steps the FHLB is doing to promote affordable and equitable housing, but more could be done.  The AHP program provides down payment assistance to many first-time homebuyers as well as important subsidy to development projects.  Increasing the amount of annual funding provided for this program would increase the impact.  Additionally, increasing the amount of down payment assistance available to people of color would remove barriers and help increase homeownership within this community.  
To increase equity within the system we would recommend a review of the composition of the board.  Currently there are board members who represent certain states and others elected at large.  Reviewing the diversity of representation and identifying ways to ensure people of color are represented on the board would expand the perspective of the board.  We also recommend consideration of having a seat for a CDFI loan fund representative on the board of directors.  This would provide a voice to CDFIs.  

As a member of the FHLB Atlanta we appreciate the opportunity to provide feedback.  We are appreciative of the services currently provided by the FHLB and look forward to working together to strengthen and grow the impact.  We recommend the FHLB continue to refine its mission and focus to increase impact on under-resourced communities through partnership with CDFI members.  We look forward to working together as we bring impact to our communities.
Sincerely,


Daniel T. Ellis

Executive Director
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